VILLAGE OF PHILMONT

PLANNING BOARD

DRAFT MINUTES 
July 21, 2020
Present:
Mark Decker, Rob Macfarlane, Richard Osborn, Judy Tice, Richard Kellerhouse and Rob Fitzsimmons, Esq..

CALLED TO ORDER and Roll Call:

Chairperson Macfarlane:
We will call the meeting to order7:00 pm.  We have a public hearing scheduled for tonight for Columbia County Habitat for Humanity.  First we have minutes to address.
Minutes Reviewed:

Member Tice made a motion to approve the February 18, 2020 minutes.  Member Osborn seconded the motion.  

Chairperson Macfarlan:
All in favor?  Opposed?  
Whereupon, the motion passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING

Case No.  __________– Application for a site plan review with boundary line adjustment
Property Owners:
Village of Philmont, P.O. Box 822, 124 Main Street, Philmont, NY  12565
Applicants:

Columbia County Habitate for Humanity, 829 Route 66, Hudson, NY  12534

Property location:
18 Eagle St.  Philmont, NY 12565

Tax Map #:

113.09-3-17
Zoning District:
RHD
Chairperson Macfarlane:
We will open the public hearing.  

Dustin James:
(Crawford and Associates) We are asking for a subdivision for a lot line adjustment for 18 Eagle street.  The ZBA approved the area variances that were needed.  The only change is the proposed driveways.  They have not been approved yet but have been reviewed.  The previous map didn’t show how parking connected to the roadways.  
Karis Brown:
What about the Phase 2 for the Environmental?

Brenda Adams:
I am not aware of any Phase 2.

Mr. Fitzsimmons:
Phase 1 is a document search and if documents warranted by the engineer, then there is a Phase 2.  If not, then Phase 1 is enough.  There is municipal sewer and water, so that alleviates some of the possible issues.  

Keris Brown:

I have lived here and I know gas has been spilled and they poured stuff out and lite it on fire to burn it off.  I believe the property is very contaminated.  

Brenda Adams:
The DEC has records and documents and monitored the spills and cleanups and signed off on it.  We have also allocated resources to do core samples so if discovered, it can be addressed.  Tests 
Continued on Page 2…
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Caroline O’Neil:
I am an abutting property owner to the property and I’m very concerned about what could be unknown like ground water contamination.  In 2007 there was a fuel leak and it was closed without testing of soil or water.  When the DPW building was removed, there was asbestos.  

Kate Martino:
Soil samples were to be sent to DEC, but were not and it was closed anyway.  Things were closed when very questionable.  I would like to see soil samples.  
Brenda Adams:
We hired a professional engineering firm.  They reviewed the records and their evaluation of the DEC evaluation, Phase 1, was that it was clean and Phase 2 was not needed.  If we thought it was contaminated, we wouldn’t have moved forward.  When excavation starts, samples will be taken.
Chairperson Macfarlane:
As the applicant, you’re satisfied the property is safe for your plans? 
Brenda Adams:
With Village sewer and water, yes.  If vegetable garden would be desired, we would recommend a raised garden, but we would recommend that regardless for older towns and villages.  
Member Decker:
If there were not Village water and sewer, would you be more likely to do a Phase 2?
Brenda Adams:
We would have to ask a professional engineer that question.  
Chairperson Macfarlane:
This is an issue that is really between property owner and the purchaser.  This is not really a question for this Board.

Karis Brown:

The property was never put up for sale for us to have an opportunity to purchase it.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
That is an issue with the Village Board.

Karis Brown:

It is always handwashing, it is never any body’s responsibility, it is just passed on from one to another, just passed off to somebody else.  

Kate Martino:
19 Eagle Street.  I have lived here with Jay Elliot since 1988.  There have been the following issues for this proposed project:  contamination of the site, traffic safety, infrastructure, utility poles, sewage, and both lots are under minimum lot size.  The ZBA give 6 variances.


Setbacks:  All homes are setback 60 – 70 feet from the center of the road.  The architect said this would mirror the setbacks, but the building is at the highest part of the property and it will block the sun and views.  


Parking is a problem.  There are no sidewalks.  


I am requesting a balloon test regarding the height of the proposed building.   It is proposed to be 27- 28 feet and that will be much taller than our homes.  


It seems way too congested with the smaller lot sizes.


Also, the Habitat for Humanity homes in Ancramdale, are they occupied now?  Also, when did you break ground for them?
Brenda Adams:

There are no owners as of yet.  All of our houses are built to code and inspected by code officers and independent electricians.

Continued on Page 3…
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Chairperson Macfarlane:
This line of questioning isn’t pertinent to the application before us.  Are there any other questions that relate to this project that is before us?’

Caroline O’Neil:
I have concerns regarding potential traffic issues.  
Chairperson Macfarlane:
I really do not understand what traffic issues, this will be much less traffic than what has previously been in the past.  

Member Decker:
Eagle Street and Columbia Avenue are both dead ends.  I went up there and I think there is plenty of room.  

Karis Brown:

In the winter, with snow, there is only room for one car.  There is no where to push the snow.  The turn by 18 Columbia is the worst curve.  

Member Decker:
It would be the Village’s issue with snowplowing and space to get by.  

Member Tice:
The Village would be responsible for sidewalks.

Karis Brown:

I don’t understand this.  There are no sidewalks and it’s just not safe. There isn’t enough room to be safe.  

Kate Martino:
I am requesting that a traffic study be done and balloon tests.  Where will the utility poles be moved to?

Brenda Adams:
The poles are indicated on the maps already.  

Member Tice:
The utility company can come down on any street and move utility poles and no one can stop that.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
You are all talking about the evils of rural high density zoning.  Their project is in a rural high density zone, so that is what we have to look at.  
Mr. Fitzsimmons:
There was an application that was presented to the ZBA for variances.  There was a public hearing held and the variances were granted.  A legal challenge was not brought.  

For residential construction, we do not have jurisdiction for balloon tests.  


Their configuration of the two-family home isn’t any larger than a one family home that would be permitted there with no variance at all.  

In regard to a traffic study, that wouldn’t be appropriate for a residential high density zone.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
They have met the criteria for the variances and have met the criteria for rural high density zone.  

Brenda Adams:
We have reduced our original plans by half.  Originally we wanted to do 2 structures, 4 homes and that would have been allowed, but we listened to what the public had to say and we reduced our plans by 50%.  
Continued on Page 4…
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Krystal Ingles:
Who maintains the properties while they are vacant?
Brenda Adams:
Habitat does.

Whereupon, there was a discussion held regarding maintenance of Habitat properties.

Dan Russell:
This is a legal subdivision via ZBA variances.  I feel all questions have been asked and answered and we have gone through the proper legal process.  

Jacob Martino:
17 Eagle Street.  Does Habitat have to legally close the environmental?

Brenda Adams:
That would be true of any sale.

Whitney Martino:
I just want to say that I feel Habitat is a great organization, but I don’t feel that we got much notice and I felt pushed out.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
Are there any other questions or comments pertaining to this application?  Then I would ask for a motion to close the hearing.  

Member Decker made a motion to close the public hearing.  

Mr. Fitzsimmons:
People have had the ability to communicate by phone, computer or laptop and also could contact the Clerk.  During Phase 4 of COVID reopening, government meetings are needed and open.  The Board has complied and complied with an open meeting.  We can appreciate people not ready to go forward.

Caroline O’Neil:
Should this be kept open longer due to COVID?

Kate Martino:
There are many situations that still prevent people from going out this has limited the public due to COVID.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
They have met the guidelines.  All property abutters got letters and it’s been months since this was posted for public hearing.  It was originally scheduled to have a public hearing in March and that was cancelled due to COVID-19.  It was again noticed for the hearing for tonight.  
Keris Brown:
I just don’t think you listen and it just gets passed off to another Board.  
Member Decker made a motion to close the public hearing.  Member Tice Seconded the motion. 

Chairperson Macfarlane:
All in favor?  Opposed?  
Whereupon, the motion passed unanimously and the public hearing was closed at 8:00 pm.

Member Decker let the record reflect that the public advised the Board they would like the public hearing continued; the Board closed the hearing and the Public physically walked out of the meeting.  

Chairperson Macfarlane:
We will open the regular portion of the meeting.  We have an application from Columbia County Habitat for Humanity for a lot line adjustment and a shared partition wall for a 2 family home.  Continued on Page 5…
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Mr. Fitzsimmons:
We need to review the Environmental Assessment Form; Part 1 is submitted by the applicant.  Part 2 covers the following:  
1.
Will the proposed action create a material conflict with an adopted land use plan or zoning regulation?

2
Will the proposed action result in a change in the use or intensity of the use of land?

3.
Will the proposed action impair the character of quality of the existing community?

4.
Will the proposed action have an impact on the environmental characteristics that caused the establishment of a Critical Environmental Area (CEA)?  

5.
Will the proposed action result in an adverse change in the existing level or traffic or affect existing infrastructure for mass transit, biking or walkway?

6.
Will the proposed action cause an increase in the use of energy and it fails to incorporate reasonably available energy conservation or renewable energy opportunities?  

7.
Will the proposed action impact existing:


a.  Public/private water supplies?


b.  Public/private wastewater treatment utilities?

8.
Will the proposed action impair the character or quality of important historic, archaeological, architectural or aesthetic resources?

9.
Will the proposed action result in an adverse change to natural resources (e.g., wetlands, waterbodies, groundwater, air quality, flora and fauna)?  

10..
Will the proposed action result in an increase in the potential for erosion, flooding or drainage problems?

11.
Will the proposed action create a hazard to environmental resources or human health?

Following discussion of the Environmental Assessment Part 2 questions and finding the answers to be “No” Member Tice made a motion to declare a Negative Declaration and Member Osborn Seconded the motion.

Chairperson Macfarlane:
All in favor?  Opposed?  
Whereupon, the motion passed unanimously approving the lot line adjustment.

Mr. Fitzsimmons:
Does the Board have anything additional they would like to discuss?
Member Decker:
I would request that if/when environmental testing of the soil is done, that Ms. Adams share the testing results with the Planning Board.  

Member Decker made a motion requesting that any testing results regarding soil testing done at the site be shared with the Planning Board.  Member Osborn Seconded the motion.  
Chairperson Macfarlane:
All in favor?  Opposed?  
Whereupon, the motion passed unanimously.

Member Tice made a motion to adjourn, Seconded by Member Osborn. 

Chairperson Macfarlane:
All in favor?  Opposed?  
Whereupon, the motion passed unanimously, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Deborah J. Moses

Philmont Planning Board Secretary

APPROVED BY:

__________________________________

Robert Macfarlane, Chairperson

